REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 28 APRIL 2010 AT 2.00PM
PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman), Bell, Mrs Farmer, Mrs Parsons, Scarborough, Tootle, Mrs Vasey and Wilson.

RP.07/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted by Councillor Boaden and Councillor Mrs Robson.
RP.08/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Wilson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in Agenda Item A.1 Hackney Carriage Driver – Smoking Conviction.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he had regular contact with Mr Dalgleish’s family.
RP.09/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED - That the Minutes of the meetings held on the 20 January 2010 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

RP.10/10
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – SMOKING CONVICTION
Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest Councillor Wilson left the room during the discussion of the following item.
The Licensing Officer submitted Report GD.15/10 regarding a Hackney Carriage Driver, Mr P J Dalgleish, who had informed the Council of a conviction for smoking in his taxi.
Mr Dalgleish was in attendance at the meeting.

The Legal Services Manager outlined the procedure the Panel would follow.  Mr Dalgleish confirmed that he had received and read the Licensing Officer’s report.  The Legal Services Manager advised Mr Dalgleish that he had a right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Officer reported that Mr Dalgleish had been licensed as either a Hackney Carriage or Private Hire Driver at various periods since 1986.  He had, in the past, had applications refused by the Licensing Panel and the Magistrates Court and had also had his licence revoked for previous convictions.  He had received warning letters from the Council and verbal warnings from the Police about the condition of his licensed vehicles.
Since Mr Dalgleish’s licence had been returned in 1999 he had had a number of minor offences and breaches of his licence conditions which indicated a disregard for authority which the Licensing Officer outlined.

The Licensing Officer reminded the Panel that it was an offence for a driver or passenger to smoke in a taxi under the Smoke Free Legislation.  He explained that in March 2009 and July 2009 Mr Dalgleish had been issued with warning letters by the Licensing Department for smoking in his taxi.  In October 2009 a Licensing Officer witnessed Mr Dalgleish smoking in his taxi and a statement was sent to Environmental Protection, the enforcement agency, with regard to the smoke free legislation.  A fixed penalty ticket for £30 had been issued which Mr Dalgleish did not pay.  After three weeks of non payment the fixed penalty was increased to the full amount of £50.  Mr Dalgleish also failed to respond to this and was summonsed to appear before the Magistrates Court.

On 1 March 2010 the case was heard in Mr Dalgleish’s absence and he was fined £200.  He later claimed he had not received the summons and the Court agreed to rehear the case.  At the rehearing on 29 March 2010 he was found guilty of smoking in a smoke free place contrary to Section 7 of the Health Act 2006 and was fined £62 with £75 costs.
The Licensing Officer reminded the Panel of the relevant Legislation and outlined the options open to the Panel.

In response to questions the Licensing Officer explained that Mr Dalgleish had received letters of warning and a verbal warning for his previous breaches or offences.  He had also received a Police caution for the common assault in 2004.

Mr Dalgleish then addressed the Panel.  He explained that he had not had a ‘steady stream’ of minor offences and breaches and had only one incident in the last five years.  He held a clean driving licence and felt he was a good driver.  He explained that he had received the speeding ticket coming from a 60mph zone into a 30mph and had not slowed down in time and was caught doing 37mph.  Mr Dalgleish explained the circumstances of the common assault and that he had received a caution.  He added that he had been in some financial difficulty and had not been able to pay the fine for the smoking incident, it had been agreed that he would pay the fine at £15 per week.  

He agreed that there had been some bad incidents but some account should be given for the good work that he carried out.  He informed the Panel that he used to smoke 40 cigarettes a day but he had now stopped smoking.  He handed round copies of leaflets and certificates and gave a brief demonstration of the ‘Halo’ electronic cigarette which he used and he added that it would be legal to use inside his taxi.
In response to questions Mr Dalgleish explained that he had four children and two grandchildren and had no other source of income.  He had a lot of debt and he had suffered during the recession.  If he lost his licence he would not be able to pay his bills.
The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The respective parties returned to the meeting and the Chairman highlighted the seriousness of the matter and urged Mr Dalgleish to not use his electronic cigarette in his taxi to avoid confusion for members of the public who may not understand that the cigarette was not real.  
RESOLVED –  That, having given detailed consideration to the matter, the Panel agreed that Mr Dalgleish be issued with a strongly worded warning letter which highlighted the seriousness of the matter and the consequences of any further breaches, along with a verbal explanation by the Licensing Officer.  
(The meeting ended at 2.25pm)

